Approved Faculty Senate Minutes
February 16, 2009

Present: Cody Bustamante, Al Case, Anne Chambers, Terry DeHay, Sherry Ettlich, Paul French, 
Emily Miller-Francisco, Bill Hughes, Gerry McCain, Mada Morgan, Doyne Mraz, Michael Naumes, 
Pete Nordquist, Dan Rubenson, Ellen Siem, Robin Strangfeld, Steve Thorpe, Jody Waters, 
Taylor York (student representative)
Absent:  Dennis Dunleavy, Greg Pleva, John Roden, Kay Sagmiller
Visitors: Mary Cullinan, Jim Klein, Lee Ayers, Curt Bacon, Paul Steinle, Laura O’Bryon, Casey Clithero, Susan Walsh, Mak Siders, Dane Isner, Joan McBee, Donna Lane
1.  Approval of Minutes from February 2, 2009 

Motion to approve from Mraz, seconded by Naumes.  All in favor.  Abstaining: Morgan
2.  Announcements:  None
3.  Comments from President Cullinan:

· Amazing week last week in terms of things going on around SOU. High quality activities brought the community onto campus
· Awaiting the next revenue forecast, which is not expected to be good.  I will continue to provide information as I get it.  
· I now have a Q & A link on the President’s page.   I welcome questions and will give answers as best I can.  We need to have good communication in these difficult times.

· Everyone must be involved in thinking about ways to increase revenue and be more strategic with resources.  Recruitment is everybody’s business.  Each department should be planning how to have more students in Fall 2009 than they had in Fall 2008.  We need to keep building the university even while it is under attack.  This requires that we think like entrepreneurs.  
Questions?
Thorpe:  In regards to fundraising, is there a plan and when will it roll out?  Departments were told previously not to fundraise independently.  Is this still true?

Cullinan: Yes.  Sylvia is working to create a comprehensive strategy that will avoid duplicate requests etc.  She is developing a master list of prospects, which we’ve never had before.  However, funds raised will be for

scholarships and special programs, not for operating costs and salaries.

Naumes:  Heard for years that SOU’s endowment is small.  Are we comparable to other schools like us?
Cullinan: Our endowments tend to be fairly “young” and thus do not yet generate much spendable interest.  Obviously, it is unproductive to dip into the nest egg. This is not much different than other small schools.  
4.  Comments from Provost Klein:

· The writing task force is up and running, thanks to Mada who is serving as chair.  
· HEC Director position has been postponed.  Dave Harris will handle day-to-day operations for the Medford campus over the next few years, beginning on July 1st when McBee steps down.

· SOU is continuing to put resources into teaching despite budget difficulties.  We have 12 faculty searches in process this year, of which two have been completed thus far.  Putting resources into faculty positions will keep course offerings strong for students.  
5.  AC Report from Terry DeHay

We talked about why faculty have held-back from submitting chair evaluations.  Lack of confidentiality seems one possibility.  Maggie McClellan was assigned to research OARs and the systems used at other OUS institutions.  We will discuss this issue again using her information at the next AC meeting.  Also talked about how to move Senate agenda items along and process issues that arise effectively.  Questions still needing to be addressed were identified regarding last week’s Business curriculum proposals, and they were sent as a letter to the School of Business. Important for departments to work closely with other departments when creating new programs, and evidence of this should be documented and then considered in the curriculum change application process, before a proposal moves forward. Also discussed the need for information transparency to control rumors.  Jody Waters will report on the Strategic Planning Summit held in early January (below).

Nordquist:  Did any action items come out of your discussion for the Curriculum Committee?
Rubenson:  Nothing specific.  Just ways to create a smoother process in the future.
6.  Student Senate Report from Taylor York
Lots of fun and exciting things happening:
· Senate is coordinating with the Mountain Meadows Community about ways to work together on city and campus issues.  Identified lack of bus lines as an issue of mutual concern. A group will work on this problem.
· Have been working to get gender-inclusive housing on campus, and it is going to go forward.  
· Voted to hire a Sustainability Coordinator from funds left over from last year.  This person will help our campus go more “green.”
· Appreciated Provost Klein’s visit to our meeting.
· We are holding a special winter election. Paper ballots went out last week. Online voting will be available this week.
· Are developing a lobbying plan for the Legislature and collecting student stories re: personal impact to share with legislators.

· Working with the Office of Student Affairs regarding re-structuring issues.  

Dane Isser:  Last summer, students identified problems in the management process of the SU building.   Senate approved the creation of a SU steering committee about 3 weeks ago, and tomorrow is our first meeting.  We have structured the committee so that we can hear from all facets of the campus.  We still need a faculty member to sit on the committee.  

Mraz:  What does “gender inclusive” mean exactly?

York:  SOU has very few co-ed dorms, rooms or floors.  Instead, there are female rooms or male rooms.  Students not identifying as male or female thus often feel uncomfortable.  Trying to achieve a safe and comfortable setting for members of the queer community and its allies.
Rubenson:  Regarding the new sustainability person, I thought we had appointed Larry Blake to a title like that.  Is this another person?  What is the difference in their positions?
York:  My understanding is that this new position is different.  Blake will be looking at physical plant.  The new person will be looking at campus overall and how we can go green.
Cullinan: Blake will be working on planning.  The new person will work with everyone on campus.
Rubenson:  This a non-faculty position?
Cullinan: Right

Information Items:

7.  Report on the Strategic Planning Retreat from Jody Waters
About 22 people met three weeks ago to discuss the MAP document.  Session was designed to “right craft” (not wordsmith) the plan.  Focus was on connection between what SOU does now and what it wants to do in future.  Dynamic and productive session. Broke into groups to discuss the four main goal areas: academics, financial sustainability, role of SOU in the community and as a catalyst for change, and commitment to the arts and bio-region.  In the latter part of the meeting, we looked more closely at the connection between what we do and the vision we have for SOU.  Feedback on this session will soon be available from the President, posted on website. 
8.  IFS Report from Lee Ayers

IFS was told to be prepared for some summer work regarding budget decisions.  But more importantly, I have been doing a lot of work in my role as IFS Past President.  As a result, SOU is not as fully represented on IFS as it should be. We need two SOU members present at these meetings, so I am proposing that we fill an additional IFS seat that will carry forward in these challenging times.  The next meeting is not until April.  We are facing very important issues as a system and it is important not to let the regional institutions be forgotten. IFS has a strong voice in Salem, and SOU should have a strong presence on it.  Recommend that Faculty Senate fill my position with a new three year position.  

Rubenson:  We can take this up at the next meeting.

9.  Report on the new Student Conduct Draft from Casey Clithero

Student Conduct Code was last revised in 2004, and there have been major staffing changes since then.  The main changes being proposed to the Code are the following:
· Clearer articulation of campus policy on academic integrity

· Creation of specific hearing bodies for specific issues (i.e. Academic Honor Board, Peer Review Board, Sexual Misconduct Review Board, University Review Board)

· More comprehensive articulation around issues of sexual misconduct

· Update language through out to reflect current trends in higher education

· Clearer, more user-friendly format

Systematic changes have been made as well in student conduct procedures.

Morgan:  Do you keep student records whether the person was found guilty or not?
Clithero: Yes, we keep documentation that the process occurred.  No information appears in a transcript but it could be reported as a clarification if the student has given a release of information.  Records are destroyed after seven years, in accord with OUS procedures.

York:  How will students on the boards be chosen?

Clithero: Student members will be approved by Student Senate, though not necessarily chosen by it.  Faculty members will be approved by the Provost.

O’Brien:  We are also looking at an application process.
Mills:  How soon do you see this happening?
Clithero: Fall 2009.  We will hold an open forum for students next week, which everyone is welcome to attend.  Will make a presentation to Student Senate shortly too.
Ettlich:  There have been a few situations where students have used the appeal process to harass faculty.  How do the new procedures help with these kinds of issues?
Clithero: Students can appeal a decision within seven days based on certain criteria.  Dean O’Bryon will then make a judgment and that decision is final.

Ettlich:  Is this related to the University Code of Conduct to be developed?
Cullinan:  No.  Thank you for reminding me.

Clithero: Would love to have a pool of interested faculty to draw on for the boards.  If you are interested or have questions, shoot me an email.  

Discussion Items
10.  Senate Seat Apportionment
Rubenson:  My intent for this discussion is to start from scratch, to look at a range of alternatives.  Please refer to the list of discussion points sent out earlier. Goal is to examine the pros and cons associated with all the possibilities.  Out of that discussion, there will be a consensus emerging, giving us a direction to move towards.
Ettlich:  I feel I must speak up on behalf of my committee and the conscientious effort they put in on this issue.  We were charged to work on a number of issues related to the institution of  the CAS, including apportionment.  When we brought our initial report on apportionment to Advisory Council for presentation to Senate last year, it was delayed and then tabled by Advisory Council.  We reviewed our conclusions and attempted to address the concerns only to have the report to Senate this fall also held back by Advisory  

Council.  The committee worked long and hard on this issue, consulting others and seriously contemplating the ramifications of various alternatives.  This process appears to devalue that effort, set aside our conclusions and ask you to redo it from scratch.

Rubenson:  Briefly reiterated the history of the apportionment decision process….  
The intent now is to reopen the apportionment issue in terms of a range of options.  The intent is not to devalue the work of the committee, but to start anew in light of past miscommunication about what had been asked of it.  Our decision about apportionment needs to take account of several issues:

· frequently there has been a paucity of people willing to serve on Senate

· how to achieve a balance in committee memberships  
· possibility of future staffing changes, so we don’t have to re-visit the issue again in future.

Discussion ensued ….   Consensus gradually developed for what was termed the “departmental model.”  This allocates one seat to each of the 14 CAS departments, plus a seat each to Business, Education, Library and USEM, for a total of 18 specified seats.  The remaining six seats would be elected at large, for the total of 24 seats specified in the Constitution.  

Advantages noted for this model included:

· Accommodates departments that do not fit neatly into the old school areas (ES, Hist/Political Science) 

· High probability for long-term stability 
· Equal representation of all departments, regardless of size. While larger departments would have a good chance at electing an additional member via at-large election, outcome would be decided by all.
· Elections will be straightforward: within departments for each departmental representative and at-large for all remaining seats.

· Fabrication of new multiple-department groupings is not needed
· Should a department not wish to elect a candidate, its seat would be filled on a one-year basis via an at-large election. The department could reclaim the seat the following year
· Each committee’s respective needs regarding size and representation can be solicited and then considered directly in making appointments.
Result:  The ByLaws Committee was asked to draft specific language based on a departmental model of this sort and to return it to the Senate as soon as possible.  A transition plan will also be developed so that existing representation meshes into the new apportionment model.  It seems likely that all will be in place for elections in April 2009.

Curriculum Proposals
11.  BA in Applied Science in Management: (Joan McBee) 
McBee:  We made changes in the proposal in response to the questions received from AC.  These include:  
· Promise of $10,000 from Business in self-support funds to fund library resources, since library holdings are inadequate to support program needs at present
· Tightened up admission to require AAS degree.
We have also added another letter of support.

Morgan:  Would like to see the foundational goals requirement for these students changed from completion of USEM to eight credits of writing and four credits of communication, since they are transfer students.

Rubenson:  What about the question regarding the change in policy for the number of tech credits allowed?  (Note: Page 7 of the catalog specifies that up to 24 credits of voc tech coursework may be accepted as elective credit within the 124 credits permitted to be transferred in from accredited community colleges.)
Steinle:  Academic Policies Committee could have an emergency meeting to deal with this issue.
DeHay:  An official change in policy is needed  
Ettlich:  The language on page 7 of the catalog must be changed to allow the BAS degree to move forward.  

DeHay:  The information that Jim Klein sent around about applied science degrees in the national context helped me to see the importance of this degree.  However, I would like to see any needed changes done in a way that honors the university process.
Rubenson:  Question: would the change have to come through Academic Policies, or would it just happen automatically if the degree were approved?  Would Academic Policy Committee feel left out if the issue were not put forward for its consideration?  We need to think about that.  Other questions, concerns, thoughts?
Naumes:  They still need 60 upper division credits from SOU, including Integration courses?  
McBee:  Yes.
Rubenson:   The extra voc tech credits are taking the place of elective credits, not requirements.

Ettlich:  These students’ minor area of emphasis is defacto voc tech.

McClellan:  Page 2 says the degree requires a 2.5 GPA.  There has been a feeling that the level of SOU students is increasing.  In theatre, a 2.75 is required but for BFA 3.0 is required.  Makes me a little concerned about the level of students involved.

DeHay:  The 2.5 GPA is simply a university requirement.

Klein: OUS level is 2.5 as well.  Any department or program can set a higher level if it wishes.

12.  International Business Certificate:  (Donna Lane)
Donna Lane:  In response to Senate concerns about the sufficiency of one language course, we added an explanatory footnote to the proposal. Having one required course is above and beyond what the university requires, in any case.  Another issue involved the cultural piece.  We do spend a lot of time on cultural issues in School of Business in order to prepare student to work abroad.  As you can see from the handout (distributed), these specified components of culture are addressed in every business course.  Six components are included, just one of which is language.
Siem:  Do you focus on the culture of one particular place? 
Lane: We are looking at both specific and general aspects of culture. Students might present on a particular country.
Waters:  A report on a specific country is required of each student?
Lane: In the International Business course, yes.  But that is just one class (BA 477).  Just one example.

Ettlich:  Any further discussion about the impact on the foreign language department from students needing 101-level courses?
Lane: We are glad you think there will be such a huge influx of our students that there would be a major impact on the foreign language department, but we are only forecasting about 20 students by the 2nd year.  Students will come in at different levels too.
Rubenson:  Item 3 in the Global Units section: Regarding the conference, does it have to be outside of US or could it be something that happens here at SOU. 

Lane: Must actually deliver a paper themselves at the conference, one where submissions are peer-reviewed, but it could be either overseas or here at SOU
Rubenson:  Could the internship be in US?

Lane: Yes

Siem:  Could foreign students do their internship here.

Lane: Yes, though visa requirements affect some of their possibilities.  Could also work in OIP.  We set the program up to accommodate these students’ needs too.

Rubenson:  Do we understand things well enough to move this on to the next step?
Miller-Francisco:  Just one term is required of the foreign language.  What if they want to finish the year?  Why are the remaining eight foreign language credits not included under electives?
Lane: They could be.  We did add this under electives, but it is not on what I have passed out here. Apologies.
Clarifying discussion continued regarding how language credits would fit into program requirements.  
· Lower division language courses would not fulfill the course work category within the global unit requirement, because upper division coursework is required.  
· Students place via exam into the appropriate language level, as specified in the proposal.

Curt Bacon:  Less than 2% of Business graduates have a foreign language as a minor.  This is an international Business Certificate.  Any language that students get is a benefit.  
Ettlich:  Lots of discussion last time about the benefits of 12 or 24 credits in language.  Why do you disagree with this?
Lane: I am not opposed to it, but that’s not what the certificate is about.  Putting the credits too high would not keep it parallel with other certificates.  

McClellan:  For foreign students, what would be their language requirement?  What level of English language competency is required?
Lane: SOU requirements determine the requirements for acceptance.  English would be their foreign language.
Thorpe:  Most would take Cyndi Wallace’s ESL class.

Mark Siders:  Businesses hire for language fluency locally.  Language ability isn’t really an issue for students in this program.

Lane: The cultural piece is the important piece.  For example, cultural differences in how email is written go beyond language itself.
DeHay:  What you get with the language course is sensitivity, since you are not necessarily going to be fluent with even 2 or 3 years of foreign language.  
Case:  But do you have to take 6 courses to learn some sensitivity?
DeHay:  Doesn’t hurt.

Lane:  I agree.  I wish the language department would develop a language certificate that connects with Business.

Action Items:

13.  Certificate in Sustainability Leadership (undergraduate version):
Motion to approve the Certificate in Sustainability Leadership (undergraduate version) by Dehay, seconded by French
Discussion:  
Naumes: Psy 435/535, listed in the program as an elective, still isn’t offered.  If we vote to approve, is the certificate still a work in progress?  

Klein: If approve it, it goes upstate to the Provost Council.

Rubenson:  We can vote to remove that class, or throw it back to committee for revision.

Klein:  Better to take it out now than to make changes after it goes to Provost Council.  

Naumes:  Could I suggest alternative courses (Group Dynamics or Organizational Psychology) in place of Environmental Psychology?
Rubsenson:  We need to make a motion to amend the motion that is currently on the table.
Motion to amend the current motion to approve the certificate with PSY 435 removed by Naumes, seconded by Ettlich


Vote to amend the current motion:  all in favor, none opposed or abstaining.

Questions about original motion:  

Ettlich:  Do the rest of the elective courses exist to the best of our knowledge?
Rubenson:  To the best of our knowledge, most of them are offered.  

Vote to approve the Certificate of Sustainability Leadership (undergraduate degree):  Passes 
with most voting in favor.  None opposed.  Abstaining: Waters, Mraz, McClellan
14.  Certificate in Sustainability Leadership (post baccalaureate version)

Motion to approve the Certificate in Sustainability Leadership (post baccalaureate) with Psy 535 removed from electives by Thorpe, seconded by Naumes.  
Naumes: I will talk with Steve Schein about suggested substitute courses.

Vote to approve  the Certificate in Sustainability Leadership (post baccalaureate version) with 
Psy 535 removed from list of electives.  All in favor, none opposed or abstaining.
15.  Post Baccalaureate Certificate in Management of Aging Services:

Will table this for future consideration, giving Business and Psychology time to confer.  

Meeting adjourned at: 6:08 p.m.
